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FOREWORD 

Zambia will be celebrating 47 years of independence as the country goes to the 
polls in 2011, but with very little to show to its citizens in the areas of 
social and 

economic development. 

The economy of Zambia has continued to slide into the abyss whilst the country’s
resources have continued to be mismanaged and misapplied by the MMD government.

The MMD government has shown many a time that it is not accountable to the 
people of Zambia.

The constitutional making process through the National Constitutional Conference
(NCC) on which the MMD government spent a colossal sum of over K135 billion, the
sale 

of the Zambia Telecommunications Company (Zamtel) and the repeal of the abuse of
office provision in the Anti-Corruption Act in 2010, were processes opposed by 
the 

people of Zambia but which were undertaken by a government acting with impunity 
and contempt towards its citizens.

Once again the dream by the Zambian people to enact a legitimate constitution 
has been betrayed by the regime in power. We cannot continue to witness the 
deliberate 

and systematic destruction of our country at this rate. The country needs a new 
leadership which shall provide a new vision to take the reins of government and 
thence 

redeem its citizens from vices such as corruption, abuse of public resources, 
tribalism, nepotism and unaccountability to citizens.

The education and health sectors as well as the poor provision of employment 
opportunities – key components of any nation’s human development index -have 
continued to 

perform poorly in Zambia.

In fact, the recent 2010 edition of the Human Development Index ranks Zambia’s 
negative performance at number 150 out of 169 countries.

The MMD government has been boasting of economic growth but this is due purely 
to a copper boom on the international market which is driving up our “paper” 
GDP.

None of this economic growth is reaching the people in the villages and 
townships – it is not pro-poor growth such as PF will aim to create.

Access to quality education and health care for the majority of our people has 
remained only a pipedream while the elite continue to promote their predatory 
social and 

economic habits at the expense of the majority.
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Fellow Zambians, only an irresponsible government can continue to be oblivious 
and turn a blind eye to such social and economic inequities amongst its 
citizens.

The human dignity of a country lies in its citizens irrespective of their 
station in life.

To guarantee human rights in the constitution without the promotion of human 
dignity of individual citizens is not only a meaningless exercise but also a 
mockery to 

them.

Our people are in need of food, shelter, access to clean water, health care 
facilities, a sustainable environment, social justice and employment.

To keep itself in power the MMD government has over the years worked very hard 
to centralize control in its own hands.

This applies to the separation of powers in the classical sense.

But it has also deliberately continued to weaken the power base of our 
traditional rulers and hence exclude them from direct government administration.

The MMD government has refused to implement the decentralization of government 
administration which would incorporate both elected local leaders and 
traditional rulers 

in the governance of the country.

The gender policy has been a complete failure as women have continued to be 
marginalized or excluded from the mainstream decision making organs.

Despite Zambia having been declared a Christian nation under the constitution 
the MMD government has continued to antagonize the church and marginalize it in 
matters 

of governance and national development with the civil society suffering the same
fate against all democratic principles known to any civilized society in the 
21st 

century.
 
No country can attain its social and economic development goals without the 
active participation of the youth.

However, the youth in Zambia have yet to play their positive role as a result of
the MMD government’s inability to formulate and implement policies which would 
promote 

youth empowerment in business or guarantee educational opportunities.

Unemployment figures amongst the youth have continued to rise. 

This is irrespective of the levels of academic qualifications obtained as 
employment opportunities are nonexistent.

For those who attain admission to institutions of higher learning they are 
subjected to prohibitive tuition fees leading to constant withdrawals from their
programmes 

in colleges and universities.

The Patriotic Front in government shall seek to address and remedy the foregoing
failures using locally driven social and economic initiatives through the 
empowerment 

of Zambians while recognizing the important role the donor community plays in 
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complementing these initiatives.

We shall seek to promote an inclusive government and open our doors to all 
stakeholders in running the affairs of state.

The fight against corruption shall be driven by independent institutions of 
government in collaboration with an independent judiciary which commands the 
respect and 

confidence of our citizens.

Social justice shall form the core of the PF government in its domestic and 
foreign policy.
 
We, therefore, wish to consummate this social contract with you the citizens of 
Zambia when you turn out in numbers in 2011 to vote for the Patriotic Front and 
say 

“Yes, a better Zambia for all!”

Michael Chilufya Sata 
Party President 
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Core Programmes 

1. EDUCATION DEVELOPMENT 

The PF recognizes that all Zambian children have a right to a free, compulsory, 
quality education, regardless of the wealth of their family or their place of 

residence.

The PF recognizes the paramount responsibility of Government to provide this 
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education, in collaboration with parents and communities as may be appropriate.
 
The expenditure on education under the MMD government, as a percentage of GDP, 
has been very low resulting into the country having a poor quality education 
system.

The total government contribution to the education budget is only a paltry 18% 
thereby making Zambia continuously and heavily dependent on contributions from 

cooperating partners.

This has in turn led to inadequate access to education opportunities at all 
levels; dilapidated and insufficient buildings; outdated curricula; a high 
teacher-learner 

ratio; lack of early childhood education facilities and the mushrooming of 
community schools; failure to deploy sufficient numbers of trained staff at all 
levels of 

the education system; de-motivation of the staff that there are; and a 
significant brain drain.

The PF will honour Zambia’s international commitments to education funding 
towards our vision expressed in the Dakar commitments to Education for All.

(a) Early Childhood Education 

Under the MMD government early childhood education has been completely ignored 
despite overwhelming research evidence that it is a critical requirement for the
later 

social and intellectual growth of the child.

With regret it has been a preserve of a few well-to-do urban families. 
In order to increase access to and improve the quality of early childhood 
education, the PF government shall:

- streamline the operations of the early childhood education sector;
 
- provide and facilitate early childhood education centres and teachers in all 
local government wards in Zambia; 

- Provide teacher training at diploma and degree levels in early childhood 
education to promote professionalism in the sector. 

(b) Primary and Secondary Education 

Under the MMD government primary and secondary school education has been 
characterized by an enrolment level of only 79% at basic education level and 14 
% at high 

school level.

In the last ten years, the proportion of Zambians who finish at least a complete
primary school education has fallen.

In the worst served districts, only half of primary school aged children 
actually attend school. 

Only about 77% of children who are enrolled at grade 1 reach grade 5. 

This is particularly so in rural areas, where the bulk of the children who drop 
out are girls. 

The low progression rate for girls is compounded by limited places at the post 
grade 7 levels.

In this regard, only 48% of children proceed to grade eight. 
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Similarly, the progression rate to grade 9 is a paltry 25%.

The latter has also increased negative educational practices, especially failure
to provide adequate learning materials. In consequence, the standards of 
education 

have been severely compromised.

In order to raise the educational standards the PF government shall: 

- Re-introduce free and compulsory education for all (that is from grade one to 
grade twelve), taking care to control the “unofficial” fee collections that have

proliferated under the MMD’s version of free education; 

- Provide adequate budgetary allocation on education to make free education a 
reality and further to cater for an appropriate expansion and up-grading of 

infrastructure and teaching resources;

- Upgrade all primary schools providing grades 1 to 4 to full primary schools 
(i.e., grade 1 to grade 7); 

- Upgrade community schools to fully fledged primary and secondary schools; 

- Review the language of instruction policy so as to promote the teaching of 
local languages at primary level; 

- Phase out basic education and re-introduce a conventional early childhood, 
primary, secondary and tertiary education system; 

- Open two paths for grade eight pupils based on their grade seven performance 
to follow up to grade twelve.

One will be for learners who will follow an academic path and the other for 
learners who will follow a technical path.

- Re-orient the curriculum for primary and secondary schools to put emphasis on 
life skills subjects to enable learners cope with the demands of self-employment
and 

the labour market; 

- Upgrade non-degree or diploma holders through sponsored in-service training 
(reintroduce the apprenticeship system); 

- Promote inclusive education by integrating children with mild to moderate 
learning disabilities in the mainstream schools and offer special education to 
those who 

cannot be integrated; 

- Rehabilitate existing houses and construct decent institutional houses for 
teachers in rural schools; 

- Encourage churches/missions to establish more learning institutions; 

- Enhance the monitoring of education standards in both public and private 
schools through a professional inspectorate; 

- Ensure that the emoluments of teachers are attractive and regionally 
competitive in order to retain our teachers and stem the brain drain; 

- Increase rural hardship allowance, double class allowance, extra duty 
allowance and other incentives for teachers and ensure timely payment of the 
said allowances on 
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a monthly basis; 

- Provide government guaranteed mortgages or loans to enable teachers build or 
buy houses in areas of their choice; 

- Review the Education Act of 1966 in order to harmonize it with the current 
demands in the education sector. 

(c) Tertiary Education 

Under the MMD government the state of higher education, research, science and 
technology has deteriorated tremendously.

For example the ranking of the University of Zambia against other African 
universities is at 67 from being in the top 10. The existing tertiary education 

infrastructure and services, as well as funding are grossly inadequate. 

To address these problems, the PF government shall: 

- Increase and streamline budgetary allocation on tertiary education so as to 
increase the human resource development, improve and expand infrastructure; 

- Increase the number of public universities by converting the existing colleges
of education into public universities; 

- Rehabilitate existing trades training institutes/centres and construct new 
ones in all Provinces in partnership with the private sector, NGOs and the 
Church; 

- Promote development of linkages between tertiary education institutions and 
industry; 

- Provide regionally competitive conditions of service for professional and 
technical staff working in tertiary education institutions; 

- Provide a bursary scheme for tertiary education for all pupils who qualify to 
public institutions of higher learning; 

- Ensure that beneficiaries of bursaries either repay or “work off” the benefit 
they have received, so that the bursary fund is essentially a revolving fund; 

- Create an independent regulatory body to register and enforce education 
standards in public and private universities; 

- Promote democracy and accountability in public universities by making 
positions of Vice-chancellor and Deputy Vice-chancellor elective by an 
electoral-college; 

2. HEALTH SERVICES 

Good health is an essential prerequisite for national development.

The role of the health services is to promote health, prevent disease and 
injury, treat and rehabilitate the sick and injured.

The Health Care services consists of six main domains, namely service delivery, 
human resources, medicines and technology, health financing, health information 
systems 

and leadership and governance.

Under the MMD government service delivery has been characterized by poor and 
insufficient provision of health care.

Health services are challenged by unchanging high levels of communicable 
diseases. 
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Furthermore under the MMD government the budget for health services has been a 
paltry 6% of the total annual national budget.

This has resulted in poor and insufficient provision of essential health care; 
an inadequate, overworked, poorly remunerated and de-motivated human resource; a
massive 

brain drain; frequent shortages of essential medicines whose procurement is 
riddled with gross irregularities; dilapidated health infrastructure; 
discriminatory 

financing mechanisms of the health sector; manual and outdated health 
information system; and an organizational structure ill fitted to deal with the 
critical and 

worsening health challenges.
 
Recognizing the grave state of the current health services provision in Zambia, 
the PF government shall:

(a) Health Services Financing 

- Increase the budgetary allocation from the current levels to at least 15% of 
the national budget in accordance with the Abuja protocols and ensure actual 
releases; 

- Abolish user fees and co-payments; 

- Promote public-private partnerships in the financing of health services; 

- Provide basic health care based on need and not ability to pay; 

(b) Service Provision 

- Provide an Essential Health Package for each level of health care; 

- Rehabilitate, fully equip and provide adequate staff to all levels of health 
care; 

- Establish Intensive Care Units that will be fully equipped and staffed for 
emergencies and specialized cases to drastically reduce the need for referring 
patients 

abroad; 

- Scale up effective interventions for the prevention and management of HIV and 
AIDS, Malaria, TB, and the screening for cancer of the cervix, breast and the 
prostate; 

- Update the treatment guidelines in light of advances in medical technology and
make the same available at all levels of health care; 

- Establish a strong referral system for complicated cases, such as emergency 
obstetric patients; 

- Establish specialized care units that will be fully equipped and staffed in 
order to reduce the number of patients referred abroad and hence promote health 
equity 

amongst citizens; 

- Adopt a system of inviting specialists from abroad for complicated cases in 
order to reduce the cost of referring patients abroad; 

(c) Human Resource 

- Improve conditions of service, effectively manage the human resource and 
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enhance retention strategies both monetary and non-monetary in order to stem the
brain 

drain; 

- Promote continued professional development and in-service training as an 
integral part of skills upgrading and life-long career development of staff; 

- Deploy new and retired staff to fill the skills gap and vacant posts; 

- Develop a tracer programme of retired staff in order to utilize their services
in times of need and emergency; 

- Rehabilitate and expand existing health training institutions so as to 
increase the number of graduates; 

- Introduce task shifting and new category of health staff to assume some of the
functions currently undertaken by doctors and nurses;

(d) Medicines and Technology 

- Increase availability of essential medicines like ARV’s, anti-malarials, 
antibiotics and commodities for emergency obstetric care; 

- Rationalize the Procurement and Supply chain for medicines and medical 
commodities to eliminate abuse and promote transparency; 

- Develop a medical equipment policy to standardize procurement of medical 
equipment and to inform procurement and assure the maintenance of such by the 
manufacturers; 

(e) Health Information System 

- Establish a computerized National Health Data Base, capturing the whole 
population of the country; 

- Implement a vigorous Behavioural Change Communication (BCC) strategy, 
utilizing all media and communication channels; 

(f) Organization and Leadership 

- Implement functional and organizational reforms in the health sector in line 
with the overall strategy of increasing efficiency and improving standards in 
service 

delivery; 

- Ensure and promote close collaboration with the Traditional healing system to 
utilize its psychotherapeutic strengths and to ensure the principle of “do no 
harm”; 

- Collaborate with and educate fundamentalist churches who have been advising 
members against ART, hence causing unnecessary deaths; 

- Review and update the Memorandum Of Understanding between the Ministry of 
Health and cooperating partners with a view to rebuilding confidence and 
adherence to the 

letter and spirit of the document by all the signatories; 

- Introduce new legislation that would fill the vacuum left by the repeal in 
2005 of the National Health Services Act.

3. AGRICULTURE DEVELOPMENT 

(a) Crop Diversification 

In Zambia, soils, temperatures and rainfall patterns naturally differ from place
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to place.

There are areas with perfect amounts of rainfall for growing even the most 
rain-hungry crops while at the same time there are drier areas that are suitable
for certain 

crops with a low water requirement.

There are also very wet areas including flood plains on which “winter” crops can
be grown as the water recedes after the rains; and there are many small and 
larger 

rivers offering opportunities for irrigation on the uplands.

All this makes the country as a whole almost ideal for the growing of many 
different crop plants in various places.

These crops include staple crops such as cassava, sweet potato, maize, bulrush 
and finger millet, wheat, paddy rice, cane sugar and sorghum. Others are 
oilseeds and 

legumes such as sunflower, cashew nuts, groundnuts of confectionary standard and
many kinds of bean including soya.

In addition there are crops for industrial processing and export which include 
arabica coffee, two kinds of tobacco, namely – barley and Virginia – and cotton.

In addition there are many types of fruit and vegetable that thrive in Zambia. 
There are also wild foods which are found in some parts of the country and these
include 

several species of yam, highly valued “wild rice”, and edible caterpillars known
as finkubala, and chikanda orchid tubers that provide a gelling agent for local 
foods.

Mushrooms, including a relative of the exotic “caesar mushroom” of Europe and 
North America (known locally as tente – amanita zambiana), abound in season.

Zambia has a world reputation for very high quality wild, organic honey. 

Unfortunately, the possibility for diversity that nature has bestowed upon 
Zambia has been suppressed by heavily lopsided economic policies of past 
governments.

In particular, government action – started by UNIP and continued by MMD 
-provides fertilizer and seed input subsidies and delivery, extension services 
and a guaranteed 

market for just a single crop – maize.

As a result maize is produced even in low-yield and risky areas where it should 
not be grown at all.

But small farmers lack access to the finance and knowledge needed to “go it 
alone” in other crops and have become dependent on subsidized maize production.

Accordingly Zambia grows more maize than the nation need in normal years.

In many other years the drought-prone maize crop fails and there is nothing to 
replace it with.

This leads to the need for emergency food relief – an absurd thing to find in a 
proverbial “land flowing with milk and honey”.

As is to be expected maize subsidies and guaranteed marketing are highly 
politicized.

It was the maize marketing system that was the major factor that brought down 
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the UNIP government in 1991.

The Government went broke when copper prices fell and maize subsidies kept 
increasing under political pressure.

Whenever the UNIP government tried to resist, riots broke out and the process of
collapse continued.

At first the MMD Government (starting in 1991) took strong steps to bring things
to order. 

But it now seems determined to follow in its UNIP’s footsteps, buying votes with
cheap fertilizer and cheap food (though neither of these is truly cheap given 
the cost 

of being inefficient).

The result, as we have already seen in the past, will be household and national 
food insecurity resulting from basing agriculture upon one drought-sensitive and

input-demanding crop.

The soils will become weaker as maize monoculture (growing one crop only) 
destroys their structure and makes them sour.

The national budget will also suffer, although this is being hidden at the 
moment by money coming from the mining sector and from donors.

In order to address and correct the mono-crop syndrome the PF government shall:
 
- Work for a better balance of crops grown by small farmers.

- It has been seen that, when conditions are right, Zambia’s small farmers can 
produce many crops in quantity and of high quality, including for export.

These include barley tobacco and cotton under out-grower schemes, as well as the
sweet potato “chingovwa” in Northwestern province, under private sector 
initiatives.

Many years ago Zambia was a major exporter of groundnuts – especially from 
Eastern province – but this has collapsed as all the money continues to go into 
maize; 

- Subsidize agriculture, especially small-scale farming; 

- Encourage farmers in remote areas to focus their cash cropping on high value 
commodities like tobacco and cotton, apart from growing some food for domestic 

consumption; and 

- Tailor subsidies, market guarantees and extension services towards production 
of specific crops in particular areas as some areas of the country are very 
suitable 

for certain crops because of their geographical placement and weather pattern; 

- Promote out-grower programmes in all cash crops; 

- Introduce programmes for optimum utilization of flood plains and wetland areas
for the production of non-traditional cash crops such as rice and sugar cane; 
- Compliment the private sector by being a buyer of last resort especially from 
emerging farmers in rural areas; 

- Review the Food Reserve Agency Act in order to rationalize its operations and 
functions including its role in maintaining strategic reserves of food crops. 

(b) Agricultural Research 
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Zambia has fallen behind other countries in agriculture, especially small-scale 
agriculture. 

Once one of the countries at the forefront of the “Green Revolution” (the world 
record per-hectare crop of hybrid maize was grown here in the 1960s) Zambia is 
now 

living in the past. 

Brazil, to take the most noticeable example, has surged ahead with new 
technologies that protect soil, reduce reliance on chemical fertilizer and 
increase yield.

It should be noted that most of Brazil’s farmers are small or medium producers 
and the new techniques – including the heavy use of “cover cropping” – are 
suitable for 

them and thus likely to be suitable for Zambia.

The MMD government is apparently unaware that the 1960s are long gone and that 
Zambia needs to enter the 21st century.

While West Africa has domesticated many indigenous species of plant – notably 
the yam and wild rice – Southern Africa continues to harvest these commodities 
from the 

wild.

It should be possible to domesticate such plants here in Zambia and add to the 
options of small farmers.

To redress this situation the PF government shall: 

- Decentralize research services to sub-provincial level so that local 
opportunities can be identified and exploited while avoiding the mistake of 
“importing” 

solutions that do not apply under local conditions; and 

- Ensure that research results are brought into the production cycle through 
pilot projects that ensure the new ideas work before they are taken to a large 
scale. 

(c) Agricultural governance 

Like any productive sector Agriculture needs to have a context of laws and 
institutions in which to operate.

The administration of subsidies and markets, extension services, maintenance of 
feeder roads, conservation measures and other state functions cannot be done 
from 

Lusaka.

The country must be effectively decentralized to below the district level – down
to chiefs and headmen.

The traditional leaders will in turn need technical advice, and their role will 
need to be more precisely defined. 
In order not to discourage progressive farmers from taking long-term measures 
that will enhance the productivity of their land in customary areas there is 
need to 

ensure security of tenure in such areas as we have stated under the section on 
land policy. 

To redress this situation the PF government shall: 
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- Depoliticize the farmer support programme by involving traditional authorities
through the District Chiefs’ Councils and Ward Village Councils; 

- In consultation with traditional authorities introduce legislation to ensure 
security of land tenure in customary areas. 

(d) Commercial (corporate) Agriculture 

From PF’s long observation of this sector there are two very important 
requirements for its economic health and that of consumers of its products. 

The biggest single obstacle to more rapid growth in corporate agriculture is 
uncertainty about the future.

There is uncertainty about the MMD government’s policies on buying, importing 
and exporting many products – maize and wheat are notable examples.

Usually the government is itself undecided as to which way it should go, up 
until the moment when it actually makes a decision – and even then it may change
its mind. 

In order to address the concerns of the commercial agriculture the PF government
commits itself to a lead time of six months on all major policy decisions 
affecting 

key crops. 

- For the record, PF has no intention of “nationalizing” or taking forcible 
possession of commercial farming land, except in the usual run-of-the-mill 
situations such 

as where roads need to be built etc. 

- Zambia is a small country in terms of domestic product and there are ample 
opportunities for the unscrupulous to form monopolies and cartels.

- PF will ensure that the Zambia Competition and Consumer Protection Commission 
is given teeth and does its job under full political protection. 

(e) Livestock 

Zambia has huge opportunities in livestock, most particularly in beef production
and export. 

Unfortunately, the systems for keeping animals disease-free – especially dipping
in dip tanks – broke down when the colonial era ended and the powers of the 
headmen 

and chiefs were taken away.

The damage has never been corrected and Zambia’s traditional cattle herds have 
become unhealthy.

This means they die, or fail to improve their condition.

As a result, the population of livestock in Zambia has been decimated.

Additionally, there are certain diseases which mean that meat cannot be legally 
exported if it is present.

We have neighbours – Botswana, Namibia, Zimbabwe and Malawi – all of whom 
succeed where Zambia fails with livestock disease control.

The PF government is aiming at a regional norm and not at a fantasy.

The problem even exists within Zambia where certain diseases that are endemic in
the Eastern 
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Province (for example) mean that animals or their meat cannot cross the Luangwa 
Valley. 

The MMD government of late has created two ministries to deal with agriculture –
one to attend to cropping and the other to domesticated livestock.

The PF government shall evaluate the results of this measure and decide whether 
to maintain the status quo or not depending upon what the PF government finds. 

In order to address this situation the PF government shall: 

- Undertake a baseline and subsequent annual livestock audits for planning 
purposes; 

- Undertake a livestock restocking programme coupled with appropriate training 
for cattle farmers; 

- Prioritize dipping, vaccination and treatment of diseases of all domestic 
animals; 

- Rehabilitate existing and construct new dip tanks and make cattle dipping 
compulsory in order to ensure that the discipline that is implied on the actions
of farmers 

and traders – regarding stock movements or regular dipping is enforced and 
becomes routine, as in past years; 

- Establish joint livestock disease control commissions with relevant 
neighbouring countries; 

- Carry out regular vaccinations and other livestock disease control programmes 
simultaneously with neighbouring countries; 

- Intensify tsetse fly eradication programmes simultaneously with neighbouring 
countries; 

- Assess the methods of managing grazing land for better yield of meat per 
hectare – currently being pursued by some NGOs and aid projects and render 
support where 

appropriate; 

- Promote small livestock development– involving e.g. pigs, goats, 
poultry-through intensive vaccination programmes against various small livestock
diseases; 

- Upgrade training and deploy adequate numbers of front line veterinary 
extension officers. 

(f) Fisheries Development 

The biggest problem with wild fisheries in Zambia is lack of policing and thus a
“tragedy of the commons” of overfishing giving rise to rapid depletion of the 
fish 

population and fish species to where it cannot recover its full glory.

This has led to high poverty levels and diminished household food security.

Again, with the blossoming of real and strong local government, involving 
traditional authorities and government expertise, the PF government would aim to
turn this 

situation around. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Streamline the Department of Fisheries in order for it to adequately protect 
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and increase fish stocks and fish species in our rivers and lakes; 

- Enforce the SADC Protocol on Fisheries in collaboration with other member 
states; 

- Promote commercial and small holder aquaculture (fish farming). 

(g) Water Resources Development 

Zambia has abundant surface and underground water bodies which have not been 
harnessed for national development.

Under the past governments there has been no planning and investment in water 
development which has led to dependence on rainfall leaving agriculture to the 
vagaries 

of unpredictable weather patterns.

In order to redress the above and promote irrigation the PF Government shall:
 
- Invest in appropriate technology to ensure that the water from regions with 
excess water is harnessed and delivered on an ecologically sustainable basis to 
drier 

lands that have the highest potential for large and small-scale irrigation 
projects; 

- Enhance the implementation of the SADC Protocol on Shared Watercourses and the
Zambezi Action Plan in collaboration with other member states;
 
- Promote the tapping of underground water and construction of dams on streams 
and rivers for agricultural use; 

- Construct canals and dams to harvest run-off water for agricultural use. 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND HOUSING DEVELOPMENT 

The Patriotic Front recognizes the critical role of local government as an 
engine for delivering services, infrastructure and development to the community.

As a signatory to the Habitat Agenda and the Istanbul Declaration of 1996, 
Zambia committed itself to promoting decentralization through democratic local 
authorities 

and work to strengthen their financial institutional capacities.

Unfortunately, under the MMD government, not only has there been greater 
centralization but the revenue base of local authorities has been eroded 
drastically.

This has rendered the functioning of local authorities ineffective to the extent
that service delivery is very poor and the infrastructure in districts is in a 
very 

dilapidated state.

The majority of the population in Zambia lacks access to clean potable water and
proper sanitation leading to endemic waterborne diseases such as cholera.

The MMD government has further ignored the plight of inhabitants of squatter 
settlements who are living in absolute squalor.

Councils have been unable to increase their stock of houses for rent.

Additionally under the MMD government there has been no link in the public 
governance system below district councils.

The traditional authorities who are closest to the people in rural areas have 
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been marginalized and have had no role in the local governance system, save to 
appoint a 

symbolic representative to the council. 

In order to establish a system of local government which will promote local 
economic development, improved delivery of essential infrastructure and services
through 

local self government the PF government shall:

- Increase the budgetary allocation to councils; 

- Disburse council grants efficiently taking into account the population 
increase and the level and standard of infrastructure development in a 
particular district; 

- Give full political support to the creation of realistic valuation rolls, and 
the charging of fair levels of land rates; 

- Devise an appropriate formula for sharing national taxes collected within the 
jurisdiction of every local authority in order to strengthen the revenue base of
local 

authorities; 

- Re-introduce the water and sewerage grant to utility companies to enable them 
to maintain and upgrade the water and sewerage infrastructure in the urban and 
peri-

urban areas; 

- Ensure improved access to public water supplies and sewage facilities by the 
urban and peri-urban residents; 

- Subsidize water pricing for the vulnerable households; 

- Strengthen institutional capacity and infrastructure construction and 
maintenance in order to eradicate seasonal outbreaks of cholera in urban areas 
as well as rural 

areas such as high-density fishing zones; 

- Introduce a social housing scheme that will empower councils to construct low 
cost houses from government guaranteed loans; 

- Upgrade squatter settlements into statutory and improvement areas in order to 
improve the living standards of the inhabitants; 

- Place deliberate emphasis on the development of infrastructure projects using 
labour intensive techniques in rural areas in order to create employment 
opportunities 

for the rural population through regular income earnings; 

- Introduce Ward Village Councils, District Chiefs Councils and Provincial 
Chiefs Councils to ensure a link in the public service governance system below 
the District 

Councils and active involvement of the traditional authorities in the public 
governance system; 

- Provide these institutions with adequate professional advisory services to 
ensure good land use planning and other services; 

- Review the Local Government Act and the Chiefs Act to achieve the above; 

Social Sectors 
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5. SOCIAL PROTECTION 

Many Zambians have experienced long term chronic poverty, which has denied 
vulnerable groups in general and women and children in particular, a chance to 
grow and/or 

reach their full potential.

Consequently, this has undermined the social and economic development of many 
citizens. 

The PF sees this chronic poverty as a denial of citizen’s fundamental rights, as
well as a waste of our chances to develop a proud economic and social future for
all. 

The PF is saddened at the delays and reluctance that have been shown in 
developing a comprehensive programme of support to include all citizens in 
development, to 

prevent the exclusion of citizens from basic services, and to commit to a basic 
level of security for all. 

The MMD government has politicized the sector and abused the resources for 
political expediency, resulting in delays and inefficiencies in the allocation 
of domestic 

and international resources. 

Recognizing the challenges of this mission, the PF will pursue all possible 
means to ensure a decent and dignified life for all citizens, especially those 
who are 

unable to create security and livelihoods for themselves.

The PF recognizes the international obligations to social protection, expressed 
in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other subsequent instruments. 

The PF government will adopt a comprehensive social protection policy, which 
will guarantee all citizens access to basic services, and provide additional 
support to 

those who face special challenges in meeting their basic needs.

The implementation of the cross-cutting policy will be overseen by a high level 
unit established under the Cabinet Office. 

We note that there are existing pilot projects in such areas as cash transfer 
schemes.

These are almost 100 percent funded by donors.

We are mindful of the need for such arrangements to be permanent and not to 
suddenly revert to the previous status quo when the money runs out – this would 
be a 

tragedy.

We accordingly intend to proceed cautiously, and to encourage our partners to do
likewise, to avoid having to reverse or scale-down an initiative once it is up 
and 

running. 

Subject to the cautions of the preceding paragraph, specific measures to be 
included in our comprehensive policy will include: 

- The poorest families will be helped in accessing education and health, to 
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ensure that they and their children are not excluded from basic services; 

- Very vulnerable families will be helped into self-reliance through the 
delivery of input packs in rural areas, and skills training / micro business 
development 

activities in urban areas; 

- People affected by unforeseen natural disasters or shocks will be supported 
with programmes to support immediate survival, and to restore and strengthen 
livelihoods; 

- Development of a package of life-cycle based benefits, including the 
development of age-based grants to address widespread poverty, deprivation and 
suffering; 

To support social protection programmes, community development and social 
welfare services will empower vulnerable groups in communities both in rural and
urban areas. 

Without support at community level, the MMD era has been characterized by rising
illiteracy rates, wide-spread unemployment, poor living conditions, high infant 
and 

maternal mortality rates, malnutrition, destitution and crime. 

To redress this situation, the PF Government shall: 

- Increase budgetary allocation to the sector in line with its increased 
responsibilities; 

- Rehabilitate and provide community development infrastructure, such as welfare
centres, community libraries and recreational facilities; 

- Deploy qualified staff and upgrade skills of existing staff through in-service
training programmes; 

- Re-introduce literacy and nutrition programmes in low income communities; 

- Enhance the participation of the church and non-governmental organizations in 
the provision of community development and social welfare services. 

6. PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES INSTITUTIONAL REFORMS 

Disability and poverty are closely linked in a cycle of exclusion and 
marginalization. 

Exclusion from education leads to exclusion from labour markets and this in turn
leads to greater poverty and dependency on others for income and support. 

Under the MMD government, persons with disabilities have remained a rather 
invisible group in national development policies.

Despite important advances at the international level, the situation for the 
vast majority of Zambians with disabilities remains bleak.

The Southern Africa Federation for Persons with Disabilities (2008) estimated 
that 93% of persons with disabilities in Zambia are living below the poverty 
line of US 

$0.93 per day because they have limited access to education and training which 
reduces their opportunities to access the employment market. 

A lack of understanding by the MMD government of the gravity of the situation, 
mistaken beliefs as to where the problems lie and the assumption that charity 
and good 

will are the answers to the plight of persons with disabilities, are all factors

Seite 17



PF 2011
that have conspired to hamper progress in this sector.

In order to promote the role and welfare of persons with disabilities, the PF 
government shall: 

- Carry out a baseline study of persons with disabilities so as to determine the
nature and prevalence of disabilities in Zambia; 

- Domesticate and implement the 2008 United Nations General Assembly Convention 
on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (including the review of the Persons 
with 

Disabilities Act of 1996 in order to make it respond in a comprehensive manner 
to their special needs); 

- Introduce legislation in order to guarantee the right to free, appropriate 
education and provide the individuals a disabled learners’ allowance at school, 
college, 

and university; 

- Establish in each district a vocational rehabilitation centre without entry 
qualification restrictions in order to provide skills training programmes so as 
to help 

persons with disabilities enter the labour market or be self  employed; 

- Streamline the Zambia Agency of Disabled Persons and fund it in order for the 
Agency to expand its existing resettlement centres and open at least one in each

district; 

- Provide literacy skills alongside vocational skills to persons with 
disabilities in vocational rehabilitation programmes; 

- Provide persons with disabilities free access to government health services; 

- Provide appropriate sports and recreational facilities; 

- Strictly enforce legislation on a barrier free environment dealing with 
accessibility for persons with disabilities. 

7. SOCIAL SECURITY REFORMS 

Under the MMD government the administration of the social security system has 
left the majority of workers destitute on retirement.

This is due to unrealistic and inadequate retirement packages which are often 
overtaken by inflation and the ever rising cost of living.

This is further compounded by the fact that pensioners and retirees are not paid
their benefits on time, or never paid at all.

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Introduce reforms so as to ensure efficiency and a secure post-employment life
for all retired employees and their families; 

- Use the social security schemes to advance loans to local authorities for 
investment in low and medium cost housing; 

Pay pension arrears to all retired employees within 24 months in government; 

- Decentralize and ensure prompt payments of terminal benefits to retirees 
through established outlets in districts; 

- Introduce a formula for maintaining the value of the annuity by taking into 
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account annual inflation; 

- Review all the relevant pieces of legislation governing social security 
schemes. 

8. WOMEN IN SOCIO- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND GENDER 

The MMD government has by far failed to achieve the prescribed threshold of 
women representation in decision making as prescribed in the Beijing Declaration
and 

Platform for Action (1995); the SADC Declaration on Gender and Development 
(1997); and, the Millennium Declaration and Development Goals (2000).

However, the MMD government has paid lip service to women representation and 
aspirations. 

The low levels of women representation in decision making has undoubtedly 
affected the role that women should play in contributing to national 
development. 

It should be noted that, of all parties of consequence, the PF adopted the 
greatest number of women as parliamentary candidates in 2006 and subsequently 
sent the 

largest proportion of female MPs to parliament (21 %) in that year.

In 2011 we intend to double this percentage. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Domesticate international protocols relating to women and gender in 
development so as to enhance representation of women in decision making; 
 

- Enhance educational opportunities and promote the rights of the girl child, 
particularly in removing the impediments that inhibit their progression at 
present; 

- Introduce programmes to enhance women’s participation in national development 
in collaboration with relevant non-governmental organizations; 

- Eradicate all forms of discrimination against women including the creation of 
equal employment opportunities for men and women; 

- Introduce appropriate legislation to achieve the above. 

9. YOUTHS IN SOCIO-ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 

In the last twenty years the MMD government has failed to integrate youths in 
national development.

The majority of the Zambian youths have remained unemployed, ill-educated and 
without any formal skills to enable them to earn a living in society and 
contribute to 

national development. 

For the educated youths there are limited or no opportunities for employment. 

In order to incorporate the youths in national development the PF government 
shall: 

- Expand educational facilities and vocational training to absorb all school 
leavers; 

- Collaborate with industry to provide learner ship / apprenticeship practical 
training; 
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- Integrate the youths in leadership and decision making; 

- Introduce district vocational training centres; 

- Establish a micro credit financing facility so as to lend to established 
district vocational training centres and small scale enterprises; 

- Facilitate access to markets through procurement opportunities for goods and 
services; 

- Introduce appropriate legislation to achieve the above. 

10. ARTS AND CULTURE DEVELOPMENT 

Zambia adopted the definition of culture enshrined in the UNESCO Mexico City 
Declaration of 1982 on Cultural Policies to which Zambia is a signatory as; “The
whole 

complex of distinctive spiritual, material, intellectual and emotional features 
that characterize a society or social group.

It includes not only the arts and letters, but also modes of life the 
fundamental rights of the human being, value systems, traditions and beliefs”.

The MMD government domesticated the Declaration through the National Cultural 
Policy of June 2003. 
 

Despite domesticating the Declaration, the MMD government has failed to 
appreciate the fundamental role that arts and culture plays in national 
development.

Instead arts and culture have been reduced to the celebration of traditional 
ceremonies only to the detriment of promoting cultural diversity for national 
development.

The MMD government has used traditional ceremonies as a forum for political 
campaigns and thereby diluting the very important display of our deep cultural 
heritage. 

This has been compounded by lack of provincial and district arts and cultural 
centres and the MMD government’s failure to establish the long awaited national 
arts and 

cultural centre. 

In order to promote arts and culture for national development the PF Government 
shall:
 
- Depoliticize traditional ceremonies and promote unity by ensuring that guests 
of honour at such ceremonies are traditional leaders from other chiefdoms 
instead of 

government functionaries;

- Establish the national arts and cultural centre; 

- Establish provincial and district arts and cultural centres; 

- Promote research in the fields of arts and culture; 

- Encourage public and private investment in the development of arts and culture
infrastructure in cities, towns and villages; 

- Support visual and performing artists by incorporating them in government 
programmes; 

Seite 20



PF 2011
- Protect intellectual property; and 

- Introduce legislation to promote the above. 

11. SPORTS AND RECREATION DEVELOPMENT 

Sports and recreation help to shape the fabric of the nation in that it 
contributes to the building of the physical and mental faculties of citizens.

It also imbues values of teamwork, discipline and builds character – all of 
which are important for national development and esteem. 

Under the MMD government sports and recreation have been neglected as evidenced 
by the absence of a clear policy.

Furthermore government support for sports has been concentrated on the national 
soccer team to the detriment of soccer in schools, colleges and to other sports 

disciplines. 

However, despite support for the national soccer team, the government budgetary 
allocation has been meagre resulting in poor performance of the team in 
international 

competitions. 

Other sports disciplines such as athletics, netball, basketball, volleyball, 
cycling, tennis, chess, rugby, bowling and swimming have not been promoted in 
the school 

and tertiary curricula as government policy. 

Consequently the original sports infrastructure in townships, schools and 
colleges has fallen into total dilapidation. 

In order to promote sports and recreation the PF Government shall: 

- Increase budgetary allocation for the construction, rehabilitation and 
upgrading of sports and recreation infrastructure, particularly in schools; 

- Introduce fiscal incentives for private investment in the development of 
sports and recreation infrastructure; 

- Promote manufacture of sports equipment locally; 

- Introduce the awarding of sports scholarships and annual awards by educational
institutions to deserving talented sportsmen and women; 

- Review the regulatory framework for sports and recreation. 

Economic Sectors 

12. INFRASTRUCTURE DEVELOPMENT 

Infrastructure (defined as Road, rail, Air and water transport, 
telecommunications, energy, education and health services, water supply and 
sanitation facilities, 

public buildings and housing) is key to realizing sustainable economic 
development. 

The unmet demand for social and physical infrastructure to support the delivery 
of housing, transport, energy, water services and to overcome the deficiency of 
food, 

limits economic opportunity and is therefore a major barrier to the achievement 
of meaningful national development. 
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Under the MMD government investment in infrastructure development has been 
limited and the pace of development slow.

Part of this is due to an obsession with maintaining “tight money” through 
fiscal and monetary policies.

This has resulted in many parts of Zambia resembling ghost towns despite more 
than five years of record mineral prices and a production boom. In many cases 
the quality 

of such infrastructure as has been created has been very poor leading to wastage
of financial resources as borne out by the Auditor General’s Special Report on 
Road 

Infrastructure of 2009. 

In order to redress this situation, the PF government shall: 

- Rehabilitate and upgrade the existing road network including feeder roads in 
all districts to prescribed standards; 

- Construct additional inter-provincial and inter-district roads to open up the 
country to facilitate accelerated development; 

- Replace existing pontoons with bridges in order to promote social and economic
activities in districts; 

Establish road maintenance camps on major roads throughout the country; 

- Construct ring roads around major cities to decongest the central business 
districts; 

- Promote employment creation through the use of labour intensive technologies 
and the use of local resources; 

- Ensure the viability of existing railway lines, particularly ZR and Tazara, 
through monitoring and negotiation with suitable management concessions and 
partnerships. 

- Construct or extend the rail network to areas of economic activities through 
public-private partnership; 

- Provide incentives to railway operators in order to promote re-investment in 
the existing railway infrastructure thereby encouraging the use of railway 
transport; 

- Promote public-private partnership in the aviation industry; 

- Construct and upgrade airports and airstrips in districts; 

- Rehabilitate and upgrade existing harbours and canals; 

- Establish district works departments to manage maintenance of public 
infrastructure; 

- Review the telecommunications regulatory framework; 

- Establish micro credit financing for small scale Zambian contractors, and to 
ensure that there are compensatory measures in place to level the playing field 
between 

foreign contractors, especially those who are receiving financing and other 
subsidies from their countries of origin; 

- Review the curriculum in Trades Colleges to provide skills relevant to 
infrastructure development; 

- Review the Road Development Agency Act and the National Roads Fund Agency Act 
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in order to achieve the above. 

13. TOURISM DEVELOPMENT 

A tourism industry based on a well designed government policy can be a driving 
force in the economic development of a country. It can contribute to the 
increase in the 

GDP per capita within a short period of time and contribute to employment 
creation and opportunities. 

However, the tourism industry in its existing state under the MMD government has
failed to make any meaningful contribution to Zambia’s national development due 
to 

several factors. 
These include: 

(a) Infrastructure that is either poor or in the wrong place; 

(b) Uneconomical routes; 

(c) Poor marketing of Zambia as a tourist destination of choice; 

(d) Unstable exchange rates and other cost factors leading to the cost of a bed 
night in Zambia being the highest in the Southern African region. 

The Zambia Wildlife Authority in its current form under the Zambia Wildlife Act 
of 1998 has been extorting exorbitant fees from tourism operators and has also 
not been 

honouring its financial obligations of sharing fees with local communities in 
the Game Management Areas. 

As a result Zambia is one of the most expensive and least known destinations for
any visiting tourist in the Southern African region. 

Additionally the MMD government has lamentably failed to control the 
human-animal conflict in Game Management Areas which has led to increased levels
of hunger and 

poverty. 

In order to redress the above problems the PF government shall: 

- Review the tourism industry policy so as to make investment in the sector 
attractive and profitable to both local and foreign investors; 

- Ensure that growth in resource based tourism is environmentally sustainable 
and should be accessible to future generations; 

- Repeal both the Zambia Wildlife Act of 1998 and the Tourism Act and introduce 
a regulatory regime which fosters the development of the industry; 

- Enhance the employment of “village scouts” to ensure rural employment 
opportunities and incomes; 

- Reject relationships based on charity between tourism operators and 
communities as a basis for revenue transfers at local level, providing in law 
for rights and 

entitlements for community revenue from all wildlife based tourism; 

- Promote well targeted government investment in infrastructure development and 
hence open up new tourist sites in the country; 

- Establish collaborations with the private sector to introduce economic routes 
by road and air to viable tourist destinations; 
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- Promote cultural and ethno-tourism in all provinces in order to create job 
opportunities in the rural areas; 

- Collaborate with the private sector so as to enhance the marketing of the 
sector locally and internationally; 

- Introduce regulations to address the human-animal conflict in Game Management 
Areas so as to protect wildlife and local communities; 

- Establish a wildlife and tourism research and training institute to enhance 
local skills in the sector. 

- Introduce regulations to address the human-animal conflict in Game Management 
Areas so as to protect wildlife and local communities; 

- Introduce new legislation to protect communities and citizens from unfair 
alienation of land in Game Management Areas, recognizing that the provisions of 
the Lands 

Act of 1995 are inadequate to deal with. 

Economic Sectors 

14. LANDS DEVELOPMENT 

Land is critical to a country’s social and economic development and Zambia is no
exception to this principle.

After the enactment of the Lands Act of 1995 which was a drastic land reform, 
following the repeal of the Land (Conversion of Titles) Act of 1975, land is 
either State 

(leasehold) or Customary land. 

(a) Customary Land 

Customary land makes up about 90% of all land in the country.

Not being on formal title, this has prevented the occupants from using such land
as security for accessing formal credit financing and also leaves them with 
undefined 

rights to guarantee security of tenure.

Because land occupancy can be arbitrarily terminated by headmen or chiefs 
(though the principle of usufruct is normally observed) occupants are 
discouraged from 

creating any capital improvements on the land, including taking measures to 
permanently enhance or conserve soil structure or fertility. 

(b) State Land (leasehold tenure) 

State land which constitutes about 10% of the total land in Zambia is inadequate
especially in urban and peri-urban areas.

Under the MMD government access to land in urban and peri-urban areas has been 
politicized leading to unplanned development.

Further there has been gross political interference in the administration of 
land by local authorities leading to lack of acquisition of title deeds by some 
developers 

who in turn cannot use their developed land as security for any form of credit 
finance.

This situation has eroded the financial base of district councils because they 
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cannot place the properties on their valuation rolls. 
For the developers with properties on title they have been subjected to 
arbitrary escalation of ground rent demands by the MMD government. 

To redress these problems and in order to accelerate social and economic 
development the PF government shall: 

- Promote security of tenure for customary land in the rural areas by 
introducing land record cards to define the rights of occupants; 

- Prevent displacement of local communities by the urban elite or foreign 
investors in rural areas; 

- Promote good governance, decentralization and transparency in land 
administration; 

- Eradicate inequalities amongst interested groups in gaining access to land in 
order to cater for the less privileged in districts; 

- Establish a Lands Audit Commission to undertake a land audit countrywide in 
order to plan for sustainable use of land resources for agriculture, 
residential, 

commercial and industrial development; 

- Establish a Ground Rent Tribunal to prevent arbitrary review of annual ground 
rent by the government and promote transparency in the review process; 

- Regularize ownership of untitled properties in towns and cities; 

- Amend the Lands Act of 1995 in order to achieve the above. 

15. ENVIRONMENT AND NATURAL RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT 

The PF recognizes that the social and economic development of the country in all
its forms should be governed by safeguards for the environment and ensuring 

sustainable use of natural resources.

The PF is committed to the United Nations Global National Conservation Strategy 
which was adopted to form Zambia’s National Environmental Action Plan as a basis
of 

environmental policy in Zambia.

Under the MMD government, however, the environmental situation in Zambia has 
been characterized by loss of wildlife, deforestation, land degradation and 
urban water 

and air pollution due to the weak enforcement of the provisions of the 
Environmental Protection and Pollution Control Act. 

This situation has only become worse with the availability of soft money and 
invitations to international conferences on climate change.

Climate change is becoming the supposed cause of Zambia’s degraded environment, 
drawing attention away from the failures of “good housekeeping” that is needed, 
come 

climate change or not. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 
- Promote decentralization and local community participation in collaboration 
with the private sector to underpin sustainable management of natural resources;

- Amend and harmonies all pieces of legislation governing environmental policy 
to reduce inter-sectoral conflicts in environmental management; 
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- Improve the conservation and management of forest reserves; 

- Encourage public private partnerships in the management of watersheds on a 
sustainable basis; 

- Control illegal hunting of wildlife by creating employment opportunities in 
rural areas both to provide alternative employment opportunities and by 
employing 

“poachers turned gamekeepers” in the form of village scouts; 

- Control deforestation through sustainable agricultural methods by both 
commercial and small scale farmers; 

- Promote and invest in research to develop alternative sources of energy for 
domestic use so as to control deforestation; 

- Domesticate international conventions on climate change. 

16. LABOUR AND INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS REFORMS 

The conditions of service for Zambian workers have for years been declining in 
tandem with the economy.

This trend has, however, worsened in recent years under the MMD government with 
wide-spread embracement of misunderstood values of globalization. 

Reforms that sought to liberalize the labour market have been widely abused by 
the government and related institutions resulting in wide-spread casualisation 
of 

labour.

As a result the rights and interests of workers are being violated in many work 
places. 

Consequently, most workers are underpaid and continue to work in unsafe 
workplace. 

To redress these problems, the PF government shall: 

- Review the Employment Act so as to introduce clear legal provisions that will 
govern casualisation of labour and outsourcing of services; 

- Review the Minimum Wages and Conditions of Service Act; 

- Carry out a comprehensive review and amendment of current labour related 
legislation such as the Factories Act which are now outdated; 

- Rationalize the administration of the Ministry of Labour to effectively carry 
out its inspectorate functions so as to promote the welfare of workers in 
workplaces; 

- Domesticate and implement international labour standards that Zambia is a 
signatory to; and 

- Re-establish the labour department to maintain a register of available skills 
in the country. 

17. FINANCE AND NATIONAL DEVELOPMENT PLANNING 

Unlike the MMD, the principal objective and thrust of PF economic policy is on 
pro-poor growth.

MMD’s management of the economy in recent years, while it has benefited some 
types of foreign investor and some classes of privileged Zambian, has left the 
majority of 
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citizens in a state of helplessness and poverty, as is evidenced for example by 
the Jesuit Centre for Theological Reflection’s (JCTR) Food Basket research.

Even positive achievements at the macroeconomic level – such as a relatively 
strong exchange rate or a national maize surplus – mean nothing to the majority 
of people 

who lack the income to buy a balanced diet for their family, or to purchase one 
of the second hand imported vehicles that have become so conspicuous on our 
roads. 

(a) Development Planning 

Planning and financing are critical components of national development. 

Under the MMD government there has been an increased level of haphazard 
development and expenditure accentuating externally driven development 
initiatives.

For example there has been an observable dislocation between the Five Year Plan 
(National Development Plan), Three Year Planning (Medium Term Economic 
Framework) and 

One 
Year Planning (The Budget).

This has led to poor and uncoordinated implementation. 

In order to achieve integrated social and economic development planning, 
coordination and implementation of programmes the PF government shall: 

- Streamline the development planning and finance portfolios; 

- Develop home grown social and economic development programmes; 

- Develop a transitional development plan to precede long term development 
plans; 

- Ensure that all set bench-marks in sector ministries are achieved within the 
prescribed time frame. 

(b) Monetary Policy 

For any country to achieve sustainable economic growth it must have consistent 
monetary policies to control inflation, interest rates and the exchange rate.

The monetary policies of the MMD government have been characterized by high 
domestic interest rates and only modest improvements in the rate of inflation 
due to 

cheaper imports resulting from consumer-friendly, producer-hostile exchange 
rates (which have anyway been unstable and thus inimical to consumer price 
cuts).

This has slowed down economic growth and led to failure to achieve set economic 
performance targets.

The pronouncements of monthly inflation statistics have not translated into 
improved living standards for the vast majority of the Zambian people.

Instead there has been rising unemployment, increased basic commodity prices, 
rampant poverty, inaccessibility of credit and uncontrolled capital flight. 

To facilitate its objectives the PF government shall: 

- Review and amend the Banking and Financial Services Act in order to streamline
the relationship of the Central Bank and the banking industry; 
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- Promote through the Central Bank favourable interest rates to facilitate 
borrowing and investment by the private sector and individuals; 

- Control inflation in a manner which will realistically reduce prices of 
commodities in order to make them affordable to the vast majority of the Zambian
people. 

(c) Fiscal Policy 

(i) Taxation 

The MMD government has over the years been administering a tax regime which is 
punitive, discriminatory and narrow.

This has given rise to high levels of tax evasion, loss of revenue, reduced the 
disposable income for individuals, loss of employment and increased poverty.

Consequently the narrow tax base has led to unrealistic budget planning and 
implementation and overall dependency syndrome on donor pledges and loans. 

In order redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Streamline the tax regime in order to lower taxes and promote compliance; 

- Raise the tax threshold for PAYE in order to increase the disposable income 
for individuals and families as well as to encourage savings; 

- Review the individual income tax rates and tax bands; 

- Provide tax credit in respect of children; 

- Exempt or zero-rate VAT on essential commodities and services like food, 
transport, reading and educational materials, agricultural inputs and medicines;

- Review the VAT Refund Scheme in order to make it efficient; 
- Reduce the Value Added Tax rate in order to make goods and services affordable
to the consumer; 

- Engage the mining houses in arriving at an equitable and enforceable mining 
tax regime in order to promote rapid investment and employment in the industry; 

- Review corporate tax in order to promote compliance and re-investment; 

- Relate the level of tax concessions to the volume and category of investment 
by an investor, with a particular view to promotion of labour intensive 
technologies; 

PF well understands that the administration of a tax system is very challenging 
and requires professionalism based on experience as well as theoretical 
knowledge.

This is more so since privatization and exchange control liberalization has made
such practices as transfer pricing – moving profits from countries of origin to 
havens 

– so much easier.

To this end PF shall enhance the professionalism and effectiveness of the Zambia
Revenue Authority.

(ii) Loans and Grants 

Despite the writing off of Zambia’s huge debt under the Highly Indebted Poor 
Countries (HIPC) initiative, Zambians have not seen any benefits from this 
programme.
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Instead the MMD government has continued to borrow without regard to monetary 
and fiscal policies.

Additionally grants received from cooperating partners have not been directed to
productive areas and activities due to rampant corruption and abuse of office by
the 

MMD.

This has led to unmitigated levels of poverty and erosion of confidence in the 
MMD government by the Zambian people.

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Introduce legislation to allow the National Assembly to ratify all loan 
agreements in order to promote transparency and accountability; 

- Apply grants to intended projects in the national interest; 

- Streamline the management of grants at both the Ministry of Finance and 
beneficiary sector ministries;

- Meet its commitments promptly in the provision of counterpart funding for all 
donor funded projects. 

(iii) Foreign Aid 

The issue of dependence upon cooperating partners for budget support, and for 
off-budget support in social security sectors needs to be addressed. 

In order to address this issue the PF government shall: 

- Strive to achieve budgetary self-sufficiency and invite open as well as candid
assessment of its achievements in this regard on an annual basis. 

(iv) Public Expenditure 

Under the MMD government public expenditure has not been firmly related to 
annual budgetary estimates as approved by the National Assembly.

As a result the government has been incurring unauthorized expenditure outside 
the budget estimates using the National Assembly to rubber stamp supplementary 
budgets. 

Budget deficits have been the order of the day leading to a huge domestic and 
external debt. 

As a consequence of poor management of the budget the domestic debt such as 
unpaid retirement packages, payment to local suppliers, utility bills to Zesco 
and water 

and sewerage companies, remittances to Pension Funds and allowances for public 
service workers has grown to unmanageable levels to the disadvantage of both the

creditors and the economy.

The capital budget has been haphazardly implemented leading to failure to 
complete capital projects on time and escalation of costs. Additionally the 
social and 

economic infrastructure sectors such as education, health, roads and bridges 
have been underfunded. 

In order to redress the above situation the PF government shall: 

- Run an activity based budget in order to instil financial discipline in 
government expenditure; 
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- Dismantle the domestic debt as a matter of priority; 

- Increase budgetary allocation to the education and health sectors; 

- Increase budgetary allocation to the economic infrastructure sector; 

- Prioritize budgetary allocation to established micro-credit financing 
institutions. 

18. ENERGY DEVELOPMENT 

Energy is a prerequisite for the proper functioning of all sectors of the 
economy. 

It is an essential service whose availability and quality determines the success
or failure of national development endeavours. 

The importance of energy as a sector in the national economy cannot therefore be
overemphasized.

Yet energy cannot be developed and managed in isolation from other sectors.

The current national energy consumption statistics indicate that, wood fuel 
accounts for 79%, followed by electrical energy at 10% with petroleum energy at 
9%.

The rest of energy sources such as coal, solar, bio-fuels and wind only 
contribute 2% to the total national energy consumption.

In the electricity sector the hydro potential is about 6,000 MW while the 
installed capacity has only been 1,700 MW since the late 1970s.

Since independence in 1964 to date electricity is accessed by only about 19% of 
the total households in Zambia out of which rural households access only 2%.

Industry and commerce consume 4%, while mining consumes 68%, government plus 
services 7% and agriculture only 2%.

The petroleum sector is burdened by high taxes and the country wholly depends on
imports sourced through middle-men and hence distorting the market price.

The foregoing statistics clearly indicate the failure by the MMD government to 
invest in the energy infrastructure development which has resulted in a serious 
energy 

deficit in the country.

This has led to frequent power cuts that cause disruptions to both households 
and industry. 

In order to redress these challenges the PF government shall: 

- Accelerate and scale up public-private partnership investment in hydro power 
generation to raise the installed capacity in order to meet national demand and 
surplus 

for export; 

- Promote investment in alternative energy sources such as thermo electricity 
generation from coal and nuclear reactors; 

- Promote investment in the development of renewable energy sources such as 
solar, bio-fuels and wind; 

- Accelerate the provision of electricity to rural and peri-urban households at 
subsidized rates; 
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- Promote the development and use of other alternative fuels in households such 
as liquid petroleum gas (LPG) and ethanol gel fuel so as to reduce dependency on
wood 

fuel; 

- Promote transparent procurement of crude oil and petroleum products from such 
sources and on such terms as are consistent with the need to maintain steady and

reliable supplies, at minimum landed cost;

- Rehabilitate the petroleum refining and storage terminal infrastructure; 

- Rehabilitate and upgrade the national strategic storage facilities; 

- Rehabilitate and upgrade the Tazama pipeline infrastructure; 

- Standardize the price of petroleum products countrywide so as to remove 
distortions in the fuel cost; 

- Review the tax regime on petroleum products; 

- Promote exploration for oil, gas and uranium; 

- Unbundle the public power utility company ZESCO into (i) Generation (ii)

- Transmission, Distribution and Customer Service to improve its efficiency; 

- Promote private sector involvement in generation, particularly using renewable
energy such as biofuel or small-scale hydro; 

- Review the regulation of the energy sector. 

19. MINES AND MINERALS DEVELOPMENT 

The Mining industry under the MMD government has been characterized by 
uncertainty in the policy framework and frequent amendments to the legislative 
regime of the 

sector giving rise to erratic investment in mining and minerals development. 

The MMD government has failed to support the expansion of small scale mining 
activities which would contribute significantly to national economic 
development.

This has been coupled with lack of credit financing and poor marketing in this 
sector.
 
Despite the availability of mineral occurrence data there has not been any 
meaningful effort in diversifying from copper to other minerals.

Additionally there has been no deliberate policy to promote value addition 
industries in the mining sector which has led to colossal loss of revenue and 
lack of 

creation of job opportunities. 

In order to enhance the development of the mining sector the PF government 
shall: 

- Review the mining policy framework so as to bring about stability in the 
sector; 

- Review the legislative framework in order to restore confidence in the sector 
by mining investors; 

- Establish micro credit financing for small scale mining; 
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- Establish a centre for the marketing of minerals from small scale mines so as 
to assist small scale miners realize value for their products; 

- Promote investment in the exploitation of other minerals other than copper; 

- Promote investment in value addition industries in the mining sector by 
providing incentives; 

- Review the regulatory framework for mining rights with a view to extending the
period of validity of mining permits; 

- Provide incentives to encourage the adoption of environmentally sustainable 
mining technologies incorporating energy saving, reduction of health hazards, 
pollution 

control and safe disposal of waste; 

- Promote ownership of large scale mines by indigenous Zambians. 

20. COMMERCE, TRADE AND INDUSTRY DEVELOPMENT 

Commerce trade and industry is an engine for economic growth and thus it is 
strategic for raising the incomes, consumption and living standards of the 
people. 

Under the MMD government the business environment in Zambia has not been 
conducive and the cost of doing business has been prohibitive in terms of 
financial costs such 

as interest rates, lack of skills and too many licences and regulations to 
comply with.

The business sector is still facing constraints which include high compliance 
costs, low access to markets, lack of finance and affordable business premises, 
lack of 

access to appropriate technology, high taxes and lack of quality business 
infrastructure in rural areas. 

With respect to consumer interests, it has been observed that largely on account
of its small consumer base Zambia is a hotbed of restrictive practices, 
monopolies and 

cartels. It is essential, if the benefits of currency stability and economic 
growth are to accrue to consumers that strong anti-trust measures are taken. 

Regrettably the Zambia Competition and Consumer Protection Commission (ZCCPC) 
has achieved little, largely due to political interference with its remit. 

In order to create an enabling environment that will create opportunities, 
encourage higher rates of investment and growth of the economy and protect 
consumer 

interests, the PF Government shall: 

- Establish a registry in all district councils to deal with the registration of
small scale business enterprises; 

- Establish micro credit financing for small scale enterprises; 

- Introduce legislation to provide for preferential procurement from small scale
business enterprises who meet prescribed standards; 

- Reform the regulatory framework so as to reduce the administrative burdens and
compliance costs and the number of licences and permits; 

- Extend the validity period of some of the licences and permits; 
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- Promote the establishment of small and medium scale enterprises and prescribe 
the supporting curricula to enhance entrepreneurial skills; 

- Establish an Industrial Development Commission to identify and initiate 
industries; 
- Review the Zambia Development Agency Act so as to provide uniform incentives 
for both local and foreign investors and to promote trade for small scale 
business 

enterprises; 

- Establish Special Economic Zones (SEZ) – industrial parks, logistics parks, 
industrial estates and innovation hubs; 

- Enhance the country’s participation in the regional economic integration 
initiatives; 

- Promote labour intensive industries to create employment. 

- Review the Zambia Competition and Consumer Protection Commission Act in order 
to protect consumer interests; 

- Enhance capacity of the Zambia Bureau of Standards. 

21. SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY DEVELOPMENT 

As Zambia marches towards its 50th birthday as a nation, the volume of research 
activity in science and technology has remained more negligible than is 
desirable if 

the contribution of its research to national development is to be realized. 

Under the MMD government scientific research has been characterized by chronic 
lack of investment in research and teaching facilities.

This has been compounded by lack of appropriate government policy in this 
sector. 

In order to enhance research and technological advancement in Zambia the PF 
government shall: 

- Give priority to the teaching of science subjects in educational institutions 
at all levels; 

- Improve and expand facilities for teaching science and technical subjects; 

- Create exclusively science and technical schools, colleges and universities; 

- Revamp the National Institute for Scientific and Industrial Research; 

- Enhance the budgetary allocation to scientific research institutions; 

- Enhance capacity by expanding training programmes for scientists; 

- Promote collaboration between industry and research institutions; 

- Establish a national research centre to coordinate research activities; 

- Introduce innovation awards in the field of scientific and technological 
research; 

- Enact appropriate legislation so as to achieve the above. 

Governance and the Administration of the State 

22. LEGAL AND CONSTITUTIONAL REFORMS 
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Under the MMD government the opportunity to have a new Constitution that 
reflects the will and aspirations of the people, and which could stand the test 
of time has 

once again eluded the Zambian people.

The colossal expenditure of more than K135 billion incurred under the National 
Constitutional Conference has been a sheer waste of scarce resources that could 
have 

been applied to meaningful national development.

This failed process has been nothing but a betrayal of the Zambian people.

Additionally the rule of law, social justice and the justice delivery system 
have been compromised. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Establish in consultation with stakeholders a Committee of Experts to review 
the recommendations of all previous Constitutional Review Commissions in order 
to draft 

and present a constitution which will reflect the will and aspirations of the 
people for submission to a referendum and subsequent enactment only, by the 
National 

Assembly; 

- Establish an office of Public Defender in every District in place of the 
current legal aid scheme; 

- Deploy government sponsored law graduates to public legal institutions, such 
as the magistrates courts, attorney-General’s and DPP’s chambers, Public 
Defender’s 

chambers as well as local authorities; 

- Enhance the capacity of the Law Development Commission in order to enhance law
reforms; 

- Harmonize the principles of customary law and statutory law; 

- Codify and domesticate international conventions on human rights that Zambia 
has ratified; 

- Introduce appropriate legislation to enable Zambians have access to the 
African Commission on Human and People’s Rights by way of appeal on decisions 
concerning 

human rights; 

- Improve conditions of service for personnel in public legal institutions. 

23. ELECTORAL REFORMS 

In December 1990 Article 4 of the second Republican Constitution was repealed to
abolish the one party state and re-introduce multi-party politics in Zambia. 

This led to the presidential and general elections held in October 1991 which 
ushered in the MMD government. 

Under the MMD government, however, the electoral process has remained a 
contentious issue.
This is despite the establishment of the Electoral Commission of Zambia (ECZ) 
following the enactment of the Electoral Commission Act No. 24 of 1996. 

The ECZ has suffered from various perceptions in the eyes of its stakeholders 
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and the general public such as, lack of independence from the influence of the 
executive 

arm of government and/or the MMD in the administration of elections, partisan 
appointments of members of the commission by the President who is an interested 
party in 

the presidential and general elections, lack of transparency in the transmission
of elections results from the counting centres to ECZ and poor and/or erroneous 

recording of results at the polling and collation centres. 

Although the MMD government, under the late President Levy Mwanawasa, did 
actually appoint an Electoral Reform Technical Committee to review the electoral
system in 

Zambia which presented its report in August 2004, the government has ignored the
said report without offering any explanation to the stakeholders and the general

public and hence allowing the perpetuation of electoral malpractices in the 
electoral system to the detriment of democratic governance. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Amend the Electoral Commission Act No. 24 of 1996 so that members of the ECZ 
are appointed by Parliament and not the President in order to promote the 
independence 

of the ECZ; 

- Amend the Electoral Commission Act No. 24 of 1996 to ensure that the ECZ is 
representative of political parties in parliament; 

- Review and amend the Electoral Act No 12 of 2006 to promote the principles of 
free and fair elections; 

- Introduce legislation to allow for the registration of political parties with 
the ECZ and not the Registrar of Societies; 

- Introduce legislation to allow for government financing of political parties 
with representation in parliament; 

- Review the recommendations of the Electoral Reform Technical Committee and 
implement those recommendations which are progressive in achieving democratic 
elections. 

24. GOOD GOVERNANCE AND PUBLIC SERVICE REFORMS 

(a) Civil Service 

Under the MMD government the public service has been under-performing largely as
a result of a de-motivated workforce arising from heavily politicized 
appointments.

Currently many of the Permanent Secretaries and District Commissioners are 
political cadres of the ruling party.

The public service has been rendered ineffective.

Most public service workers are not conversant with the General Orders and Civil
Service Regulations. 

In order to strengthen the public service the PF government shall: 

- Ensure that appointments and promotions to all public service positions are 
made on merit and progression basis; 
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- Ensure that appointments of members of service commissions are made on merit; 

- Update the General Orders and Civil Service Regulations; 

- Re-introduce civil service examinations; 

- Re-introduce in-service training; 

- Enhance the capacity and curriculum of the National Institute for Public 
Administration (NIPA); 

- Ensure that Permanent Secretaries are appointed by the President on the 
recommendation of the Public Service Commission and subject to ratification by 
the National 

Assembly; 

- Improve conditions of service for personnel in the public service; 

- Establish a disciplinary tribunal for constitutional office holders and 
commissioners in order to provide security of tenure; 

- Introduce reforms in respect of the following institutions; 

(b) Office of the Auditor General 

The role of the Office of the Auditor General in the public sector is very 
critical in that it is responsible for ensuring accountability and transparency 
in the use 

of public funds sourced from taxes, the donors and international community.

The Auditor General is also responsible for reporting on the appropriation of 
public funds to Parliament and the general public on how the money has been used
and 

benefits realized. 

Under the MMD government the impact of the reports issued by the Auditor General
has been felt marginally by the general public due to the failure by the 
executive to 

take necessary action to punish and correct wrong doings as the Auditor General 
is responsible to the President.

The office is also not able to adequately audit the whole country in a 
sustainable manner.

The intended independence and autonomy of the Auditor General have been 
compromised due to lack of an enabling Act of Parliament to provide for the said
autonomy and 

independence.

This has been compounded by factors such as poor budgetary allocation, 
inadequate human resources and skills, limited mandate of audit which deals only
with 

appropriation and financial statements but excludes performance and forensic 
audits. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Enact an enabling legislation to make the Auditor General an officer of 
Parliament; 

- Establish an Audit Service Commission which shall be responsible for staff 
matters instead of the Public Service Commission; 
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- Ensure that the Auditor General’s budget is determined by the Audit Service 
Commission for approval by Parliament and be a direct charge on the general 
revenue of 

the Republic; 

- Extend the Auditor General’s mandate to undertake performance, forensic and 
value for money audits; 

- Provide for security of tenure for the Auditor General. 

(c) Anti-Corruption Commission 

Corruption is a cancer which retards the social and economic development of a 
country by diverting the scarce national resources from intended areas of 
investment and 

thereby leading to increased levels of poverty, social injustice, distortions in
the cost of goods and services, poor quality education and health services, high

levels of unemployment, reduced life expectancy, increased cost of doing 
business, erosion of confidence by foreign investors and cooperating partners. 

Under the MMD government the crusade against corruption has received lukewarm 
attention and support.

The Anti Corruption Commission (ACC) which was established to fight corruption 
has been characterized by selective prosecution of suspects which has eroded 
public 

confidence in the institution due to lack of independence and autonomy. 

In order to fight corruption and restore public confidence in the ACC the PF 
government shall: 

- Ensure that members of the ACC supervisory board are ratified by the National 
Assembly; 

- Re-instate the abuse of office provision in the Anti-Corruption Commission 
Act; 

- Ensure that the ACC submits periodic reports to the National Assembly for 
consideration and direction; 

- Enhance the capacity of the ACC to prosecute white collar crime by 
establishing a specialized wing; 

- Increase budgetary allocation to the ACC; 

- Introduce stiff penalties for corruption offences; 
- Domesticate international protocols on the fight against corruption; 

- Review and amend the Anti-Corruption Commission Act to achieve the above. 

(c) Drug Enforcement Commission 

Currently the Drug Enforcement Commission (DEC) is a department in the Ministry 
of Home Affairs responsible to the Minister of Home Affairs.

This arrangement has compromised the role and effectiveness of DEC. 

In order to restore public confidence in the DEC the PF government shall: 

- Ensure that the DEC is autonomous by establishing an independent supervisory 
body; 
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- Ensure that the Commissioner’s appointment is subject to ratification by the 
National Assembly; 

- Ensure that the DEC submits periodic reports to the National Assembly for 
consideration and direction; 

- Enhance capacity of the DEC to prosecute white collar crime by establishing a 
specialized wing; 

- Increase the budgetary allocation to the DEC; 

- Enhance capacity of DEC for rehabilitation of substance abuse; 

- Enhance close liaison between the DEC and other investigative wings; 

- Introduce appropriate legislation to strengthen the DEC. 

(d) Office of the Investigator General 

The office of the Investigator General is intended to enhance and promote the 
smooth administration of the public service.

Currently the Investigator General’s office is underutilized by the intended 
stakeholders.

This has led to numerous and costly litigation by public officers which in turn 
has overburdened the conventional judicial system. 

In order to restore public confidence in the office of the Investigator General 
the PF government shall:

- Introduce programmes to sensitize public service workers on the 
responsibilities and duties of the office as well as the rights of the workers;
 
- Publicize the responsibilities and duties of the Investigator General to the 
workers and the general public;

- Increase budgetary allocation to the office of the Investigator General; 

- Ensure security of tenure of the Investigator General and the Commissioners; 

- Create liaison between the office of the Investigator General and the Human 
Rights Commission; 

- Enhance capacity of the office of the Investigator General; 

- Introduce appropriate legislation to strengthen the office of the Investigator
General. 

(e) Human Rights Commission 

The main objective of the Human Rights Commission (HRC) was to address the 
concerns and complaints relating to human rights violations and abuses by the 
State against 

individual citizens.

Currently the mandate of the HRC is limited in scope in that it does not provide
remedies for human rights violations and abuses except for recommendations which
are 

not binding on the State.

In order to strengthen the Human Rights Commission, the PF Government shall: 
- Establish the positions of Chairperson and deputy Chairperson to full time; 

- Empower the HRC to grant quasi-judicial remedies and orders which are binding 
on the State; 
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- Create liaison between the HRC and the office of the Investigator-General; 

- Enhance the capacity of the HRC; 

- Increase budgetary allocation to the HRC; 

- Introduce appropriate legislation to achieve the above. 

25. JUDICIAL INSTITUTIONAL REFORMS 

Under the MMD government the delivery of justice in Zambia has been slow, 
cumbersome and expensive for the ordinary person.

In addition public confidence in the judiciary has been eroded over the years. 

In order to redress the above the PF government shall: 

- Establish a constitutional court; 

- Establish specialized courts; 

- Introduce legislation to confer the power of establishing a tribunal for 
purposes of investigating any case of misconduct against any sitting judge on 
the National 

Assembly in order to ensure transparency;
- Strengthen the process of appointing judges, particularly with regard to their
independence from the executive;

- Ensure that appointments and promotions in the judiciary are made on merit and
progression basis; 

- Review the composition of the Judicial Service Commission; 

- Enhance the security of tenure of judges and magistrates; 

- Establish additional principal High Court registries in order to make the 
delivery of justice accessible and less costly to the ordinary person; 

- Establish Resident Magistrate Courts at all District Headquarters; 

- Establish and recognize traditional courts under traditional rulers as the 
first level court below the local court in the judicial hierarchy; 

- Construct additional infrastructure, especially court rooms at all levels; 

- Upgrade lay Magistrates to professional magistrates through in-service 
training; 

- Introduce the clerking system for all Supreme and High court judges. 

26. THE CHURCH AND CIVIL SOCIETY ORGANIZATIONS IN NATIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT 

(a) The State and the Church 

Although Zambia has been declared a Christian nation by the MMD government, the 
government has nevertheless failed to appreciate the role of the church as a 
partner in 

national development.

Consequently the Church as a critical institution in the social and economic 
development of the country has found it difficult to play its meaningful role.

Instead the declaration of Zambia as a Christian nation has politicized and 
polarized the Church as an institution.
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The PF recognizes the pivotal role the Church continues to play especially in 
the areas of education, health services, social justice and good governance.
 
In order to enhance the role of the Church and its relationship with the State 
the PF government shall:

- Work hand in hand with the Church to enhance the social and economical 
development of the country;

- Ensure that the Church provides spiritual guidance in State affairs; 

- Harmonize the relationship between the Church and the State; 
- Harmonize the relationship amongst and between various Church organizations; 

- Promote social justice and good governance in collaboration with the Church; 

- Support the church in providing social services. 

(b) The State and Civil Society Organizations 

Currently the relationship between civil society organisations and the State is 
essentially fraught with suspicion, antagonism and conflict due to lack of 
appreciation 

by the MMD government of the role of the civil society as a partner in national 
development.

Consequently the civil society has found it difficult to play its meaningful 
role in the area of social justice, good governance and national development. 

In order to enhance the role of the civil society and its relationship with the 
State the PF government shall: 

- Recognize the State and civil society as mutually interdependent and 
complementary partners in national development; 

- Guarantee the active participation of civil society in matters of social 
justice and good governance; 

- Promote constant dialogue between the State and the civil society; 

- Review the Non-Governmental Organizations Act of 2009 so as to promote the 
above. 

27. MEDIA REFORMS 

Zambia operates a three tier system of broadcasting namely public service 
broadcasting, commercial broadcasting and community radio broadcasting.

The print media is characterized by government controlled media and the private 
media.

The coverage of news and current affairs by the government owned and controlled 
media houses is biased towards government and the MMD as the ruling party.
 
In spite of the enactment of the Zambia National Broadcasting Corporation 
Amendment Act of 2002, which established the Zambia National Broadcasting 
Corporation (ZNBC) 

as a public service broadcaster, ZNBC has continued to operate as a government 
and MMD mouth piece. 

Further despite the enactment of the Independent Broadcasting Authority Act of 
2002, which provides for the establishment of an Independent Broadcasting 
Authority 

(IBA), the issuing of broadcasting licences to applicants and appointment of the
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ZNBC board of directors, the MMD government has refused to implement the law. 

The MMD government has further refused to pass into law the Freedom of 
Information (FOI) Bill since 2002, to allow journalists and the public access to
information of 

public interest. 

To address the above issues the PF government shall:

- Implement the provisions of the Zambia National Broadcasting Corporation 
Amendment Act of 2002 so as to allow ZNBC operate as a public service 
broadcaster; 

- Review and implement the provisions of the Independent Broadcasting Authority 
Act of 2002; 

- Promote the autonomy of the government print media so as to enable them to 
compete with the private media; 

- Review and reconcile the provisions of the Official Secrets Act and the 
Freedom of Information Bill of 2002 in order to enact the Freedom of Information
Bill of 2002 

into law; 

- Support self regulation of the media in Zambia; 

- Review operations of the public media. 

28. INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS AND COOPERATION 

As a member of the international community, Zambia maintains membership of 
several regional and international organizations, such as SADC, COMESA, African 
Union, 

Commonwealth, the Non-aligned Movement, and the United Nations. 

In order to maintain and enhance international relations and cooperation the PF 
government shall: 

- Retain Zambia’s membership to these international organizations and agencies; 

- Promote friendly and cordial relations with Zambia’s neighbours, all African 
States and other foreign countries; 

- Pursue a foreign policy based on the mutuality of common interest and respect;

- Ratify, domesticate and implement all international conventions that Zambia 
has signed, especially in relation to human and peoples’ rights, the rights of 
women and 

children and cultural rights; 

- Develop a professional career diplomatic service to serve in Zambia’s missions
abroad; 

- Establish a coordinating unit to support Zambian nationals wishing to pursue 
careers in international organisations especially those of which Zambia is a 
member.
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